



Too secure to fail? Anti-corruption policies in the Port of Antwerp-Bruges

Halima Guelai

<https://doi.org/10.3013/wekgfz19>

Abstract

In response to an increase in cocaine seizures and drug-related violence and growing evidence of corruption in Belgium, policymakers have strengthened maritime security measures in the Port of Antwerp-Bruges to address organised drug crime. However, corruption is not merely an enabler of such crime, but a phenomenon embedded within it.

This article draws on a 2013 assessment of the port, a literature review and 23 expert interviews. It explores current anti-corruption efforts in the port over the past decade through five key pillars: clearly defined roles within multidisciplinary collaboration, political support, evidence-based policymaking, a long-term focus and the flexibility to address emerging threats. The analysis highlights the motivations, objectives and challenges of involved actors, with particular attention to recent policy shifts.

Despite growing awareness, current measures remain largely focused on visible deterrence such as screening, port bans or technological tools, while overlooking the social, administrative and political dimensions of corruption. Addressing corruption requires moving beyond fragmented, short-term responses towards an integrity-based strategy that engages both public and private actors willing and able to drive organisational change. Pursuing the total eradication of corruption would be overambitious and risks undermining efficiency. Instead, progress should rest on shared responsibility, trust and sustained monitoring to prevent integrity fatigue. Belgium's advocacy for expanding the International Ship and Port Facility Security Code and the establishment of a national drugs agency offer opportunities for a more integrated approach.

Keywords: corruption, organised drug crime, Port of Antwerp-Bruges, maritime security, integrity.

1. Introduction

Corruption embedded in the Port of Antwerp-Bruges

At the national level, corruption is defined in the Belgian Criminal Code as active and passive bribery of public officials under Articles 246 to 252. These provisions cover the solicitation, acceptance and offering of undue advantages. Articles 504-bis and 504-ter extend criminal liability to active and passive bribery in the private sector ⁽⁸¹⁾. However, corruption extends beyond these legal definitions, existing on a continuum of unethical behaviour, ranging from intimidation, extortion, nepotism, embezzlement, abuse of functions and obstruction of justice. Multiple stakeholders including officials, politicians, lobbyists, private sector actors and citizens partake in such behaviours, making a unified definition challenging (European Commission, 2023). Meanwhile, Belgium has ratified several international treaties to address corruption, including the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) Anti-Bribery Convention (1997), the Council of Europe's Criminal and Civil Law Conventions on Corruption (1999) and the UN Convention Against Corruption (2003). More recently, the 2024 EU directive on combating corruption aims to harmonise gaps in European anti-corruption measures by setting minimum standards for defining, punishing and preventing corruption, alongside guidelines for more effective investigations and prosecutions (European Council, 2024; European Parliament et al., 2024a).

The broader reality of corruption extends beyond legal definitions and is especially apparent in strategic locations such as the Port of Antwerp-Bruges. Since its merger in 2022, the port has grown in size, economic activity and throughput. In 2023, the port handled 271 million tonnes of maritime traffic, an increase of 100 million tonnes compared with 2013 (Cools et al., 2013; Garyfallidou, 2024; Port of Antwerp-Bruges, 2024). This growth, combined with its strategic location and rising global cocaine production ⁽⁸²⁾, made Antwerp-Bruges a gateway for illicit activities such as drug trafficking (De Middeleer et al., 2017; Colman, 2018; Verodova et al., 2023; Garyfallidou, 2024; Zürcher et al., 2024; Paoli et al., 2025). Containers are particularly attractive for drug traffickers due to their volume, the nature of goods transported, the limited visibility of contents and their high turnover (Staring et al., 2021; Zürcher et al., 2024).

Since 2004, the port has complied with the International Ship and Port Facility Security (ISPS) Code, by implementing fencing, cameras, scanners and port facility security officers (PFSOs) responsible for security planning (Cools et al., 2013; Nelen et al., 2021; Port of Antwerp-Bruges, 2024). However, as the ISPS Code excludes inland ports, this creates a potential displacement effect to less regulated areas (Staring et al., 2021). In response, the Belgian Maritime Security Act of 2023 introduced technological and physical security measures for inland navigation, reflecting a political will to close security gaps (Team Justitie, 2024; Struys, 2024; De Wever, 2025). While these measures reduce opportunities for offenders, strengthen seaport security and enhance surveillance (Staring et al., 2021), they do not address the fragmentation of global port security standards. A more effective response would be to expand the ISPS Code itself, thereby strengthening the fight against organised crime. Although Belgium advocates this expansion (De Wever, 2025), the absence of reliable, evidence-based data makes it difficult to assess the necessity and likely effectiveness of these enhanced security standards.

⁽⁸¹⁾ Loi du 10 février 1999 relative à la répression de la corruption, Moniteur Belge, 10 février 1999.

⁽⁸²⁾ Cocaine is the most prominent drug imported through the Port of Antwerp-Bruges, which is known as one of the gateways for cocaine into Europe (De Middeleer et al., 2017; Colman, 2018; Verodova et al., 2023; Garyfallidou, 2024; Zürcher et al., 2024; Paoli et al., 2025).

Although pioneering research identified barriers to a fully integrated approach to port security, the impact of corruption was often overlooked (Cools et al., 2013). For years, it was not considered a priority in combating illicit smuggling (Staring et al., 2021; Staring et al., 2023). However, as port security tightened, organised crime groups (OCGs) sought to bypass controls by gaining access to individuals or information systems (Depuydt et al., 2020; Staring et al., 2021; Nelen et al., 2021; Staring et al., 2023; Zürcher et al., 2024; Europol, 2025). The 2021 Sky ECC investigation exposed how OCGs used encrypted messaging to approach port insiders, such as dockworkers, transport operators, prosecutors and those working in law enforcement or customs (Federale Politie, 2021; Paoli et al., 2025). These so-called ‘screen readers’ have access to confidential data, such as national registers, licence plates, container locations or logistics data, making them vulnerable to corruption (Struys, 2024). Bribery has since become a key enabler for infiltrating ports and logistics chains, allowing OCGs to conceal illicit goods (Europol, 2023a; Verodova et al., 2023; Zürcher et al., 2024).

Too many hands, too little power?

The 2002 Ministerial Directive ⁽⁸³⁾, assigns the Federal Police a leading role in investigating corruption. Within its structure, the Office Central pour la Répression de la Corruption (OCRC), established in 1998, is also mandated to address corruption. Although their resources have improved in recent years, its workforce has diminished from 120 in 2000 to just 66 in 2024 (Openbaar Ministerie, 2022; European Commission, 2024a; Federale Politie, 2024b). As a result, the unit remains largely reactive, relying on complaints or media reports to initiate corruption investigations (GRECO, 2020). Meanwhile, the Federal Maritime Police support corruption investigations through first-line assessments in the port, while also focusing on border control, illegal immigration, drug trafficking, environmental crimes, theft and terrorism. Despite their expertise, the growing workload and limited capacity hinder proactive and preventive measures, creating gaps that OCGs may exploit (Cools et al., 2013; Eski et al., 2020). Respondents voiced frustration over the Federal Police’s limited capacity, especially when compared with the resources of the local police. The 181 local police zones maintain disparate integrity policies and smaller police zones are not maintaining an effective integrity policy (European Commission, 2025). Key recommendations such as a code of conduct for the entire police force proposed by the Group of States against Corruption (GRECO), have not been implemented, and overall, police integrity policies are still assessed as insufficient (European Commission, 2025). This fragmentation and lack of coordination within Belgian law enforcement have created opportunities for OCGs to expand their operations (Verodova et al., 2023).

Customs assists the Federal Police by conducting risk analyses based on the entry summary declaration ⁽⁸⁴⁾ and the bill of lading ⁽⁸⁵⁾ to identify suspicious high-risk shipments for inspection. If illicit activities are detected, the Federal Police take over to investigate the individuals or OCGs involved (Colman, 2018).

Judiciary actors are responsible for prosecuting corruption, with a federal prosecutor investigating corruption cases referred by the European Anti-Fraud Office (Openbaar Ministerie, 2022). However, following the merger of the ports, the port is located in three municipalities: East Flanders, West Flanders and Antwerp (Garyfallidou, 2024; Port of Antwerp-Bruges, 2024). This division poses challenges for legal proceedings, requiring coordination across different

⁽⁸³⁾ Directive relative à la répartition des tâches, à la coopération, à la coordination et à l’intégration entre la police locale et la police fédérale en matière de missions de police judiciaire, Moniteur Belge, 1 mars 2002.

⁽⁸⁴⁾ The entry summary declaration must be submitted for all goods on board a vessel entering the EU. Customs require this declaration to know the contents of the vessel (Colman, 2018).

⁽⁸⁵⁾ A bill of lading serves as a document of title, a receipt for shipped goods and a contract between a carrier and a shipper (Colman, 2018).

prosecutorial priorities, and legal interpretations (see below). Nevertheless, the College of Prosecutors-General's network on corruption aims to overcome these barriers by facilitating information sharing among prosecutors (Openbaar Ministerie, 2023).

I still have the impression that public actors believe they can address corruption alone and view us as the enemy.

Port authority

Port authorities also play a key role in maintaining security and protecting the port's reputation (Cools et al., 2013). They serve as a node in the information chain, sharing intelligence with port companies, which are in turn encouraged to report suspicious activity to law enforcement, helping to identify OCGs operating in the port (see below). However, addressing corruption requires trust and the willingness to share information between public and private actors, along with legal frameworks and clear communication channels. Only through collective action can the private sector contribute to the systematic changes needed in the port environment (Depuydt et al., 2020; Torbrand, 2022; De Wever, 2025).

This article focuses on the role of corruption in relation to organised drug crime in the Port of Antwerp-Bruges. Corruption is a cross-border phenomenon with social and environmental implications, undermining economic growth and swiftly adapting to new opportunities (Torbrand, 2022; Verodova et al., 2023; European Commission, 2024a; Europol, 2025). Respondents indicate that OCGs continue to exploit vulnerabilities within the port supply chain (see below), prompting policymakers to call for immediate interventions. In addition, the 2024 Eurobarometer revealed that 66 % of 1 047 Belgian citizens consider corruption within government institutions is widespread, a 4 % increase from the previous year (European Commission, 2024b). The 2025 Special Eurobarometer on Corruption shows that 59 % of 1 006 respondents consider corruption widespread in Belgium (European Commission, 2025). Such perceptions erode public trust in governance and law enforcement (Europol, 2025). Therefore, public perceptions, political pressure and economic factors have shaped the evolving concept of corruption, which now drives proposals for international cooperation (Janssens and De Vos, 2019; European Commission, 2023). According to Transparency International, effective anti-corruption strategies rest on five key pillars: clearly defined roles within multidisciplinary collaboration, political support, evidence-based policymaking, a long-term focus and the flexibility to address emerging threats (Torbrand, 2022; Jenkins and Camacho, 2022). Following a brief explanation of the methodology, the main findings are presented chronologically according to the legislative periods during which anti-corruption measures were introduced or implemented in the Port of Antwerp-Bruges since 2013. Emphasis is placed on recent developments between 2019 and 2024, a period during which corruption (re)gained policy attention. Each measure is assessed in terms of its alignment with the five pillars. A concluding discussion draws together key sociological and criminological considerations.

2. Methodology

This research draws on data collected as part of the Poseidon (ports united against corruption) project, funded by the EU's Internal Security Fund. The project aims to enhance anti-corruption measures within EU seaports ⁽⁸⁶⁾.

⁽⁸⁶⁾ Between March 2023 and March 2025, the project assessed corruption vulnerabilities and identified good practices in the ports of Rotterdam, Antwerp-Bruges, Algeciras, Cartagena, Venice and Piraeus. It also established an EU network of public-private port stakeholders to improve communication and information exchange in the port sector.

Data collection

Between October 2023 and February 2024, the author conducted 23 in-depth expert interviews (see Annex 14.1). A semi-structured questionnaire guided the interviews, focusing on motivations, objectives and the challenges faced in implementing anti-corruption measures. Respondents were selected based on their involvement in anti-corruption efforts in the Port of Antwerp-Bruges, with additional participants identified through snowball sampling. The interviews were voluntary, lasted one to two hours and were conducted either online or in person. All participants were informed about the study, gave written consent and had the option to decline specific questions or withdraw at any time. Some individuals declined to participate due to concerns about reputational damage or prior negative experiences with similar research. In parallel, a scoping literature review was conducted, covering the period from 2013 to 2025. This review included both academic and grey literature, such as peer-reviewed articles, research reports, news media, policy papers and internal documents provided by respondents. Emphasis was placed on sources that capture the national context of anti-corruption efforts in the Port of Antwerp-Bruges. Relevant publications were identified using databases such as Google Scholar and the Web of Science, applying Boolean search strategies with keywords including 'corruption', 'seaports', 'integrity', 'organised crime', across both Dutch- and English-language publications.

Data management and analysis

The recorded interviews were transcribed and anonymised to ensure participant confidentiality. To ensure data reliability, certain quotes were adjusted for clarity while preserving their original meaning. The data were manually coded and analysed to identify recurring themes, without the use of digital software tools.

Limitations

This article is primarily exploratory and descriptive, which may limit its depth. Given the researcher's background in criminological science, the analysis is grounded mainly in sociological and criminological perspectives. The insights obtained from experts may also be influenced by their familiarity with the sector. Moreover, the voluntary nature of their participation may have limited diversity of perspectives, as those with negative experiences may not participate. Finally, the focus on recent policy priorities may have shaped public perceptions of corruption.

3. Drugs and corruption: implications for port security

2010–2014: caught between reluctance and inability

In 2013, the Port of Antwerp recorded five tonnes of cocaine seizures, an amount comparable to the drug seizures at the Port of Rotterdam in 2017 (Colman, 2018; Depuydt et al., 2020) ⁽⁸⁷⁾. However, a lack of political will and insufficient resources hindered efforts to address corruption, fraud and financial crime. The growing focus on counterterrorism often led to investigations not being opened or to corruption cases expiring (OECD, 2013; European Commission, 2014; Openbaar Ministerie, 2015). As a result, national security plans ⁽⁸⁸⁾ no longer prioritised these types of crime. Additionally, the absence of disciplinary measures in public services and a whistleblower protection system continued to hinder progress in corruption cases (Maesschalck, 2012). These shortcomings ultimately led to Belgium being criticised by the OECD in 2013 for its passive approach to cross-border corruption (OECD, 2013).

⁽⁸⁷⁾ Seizure figures do not reflect the total volume of imported drugs, as the true figures are dark numbers. Although rising seizures may suggest increased enforcement or a more serious problem, they do not necessarily indicate a growth in drug trafficking (Staring et al., 2023).

⁽⁸⁸⁾ The national security plan (*Nationaal Veiligheidsplan*) and the integrated security framework (*Kadernota Integrale Veiligheid*).

Cocaine seizures at the Port of Antwerp increased tenfold, reaching 60 tonnes in 2019, alongside a rise in drug-related violence (Colman, 2018; Staring et al., 2021) ⁽⁸⁹⁾. This increase in seizures was driven by strengthened collaborations between Dutch and Belgian OCGs, who expanded their influence in the ports of Antwerp and Zeebrugge (Colman, 2018; InSight Crime, 2020). In 2018, the Belgian federal government introduced a local plan (*Stroomplan*) to address drug trafficking in the Port of Antwerp, through multidisciplinary collaboration among 60 partners, including law enforcement agencies, customs agencies, prosecutors, port authorities, inspection services and government agencies (Colman, 2018; Easton, 2018). The plan focused on four areas: (1) creating barriers within the port, (2) targeting OCGs and the underground economy, (3) enhancing investigations into organised crime and (4) developing anti-corruption policies within public services (Colman, 2018). A joint taskforce (KALI) was set up, with the Belgian Federal Police taking a more proactive role and reintroducing intelligence-led policing, a concept first introduced in 2007 to address shortcomings in information-driven policing. By collaborating with the involved partners, they sought to improve the understanding of corruption related to the financial flows of OCGs (Easton, 2018; Colman, 2018; Geens and Jambon, 2019). Additionally, the local police enhanced information-sharing within the port through a neighbourhood information network, raising awareness about suspicious activities among port companies and enabling targeted police actions (Eski et al., 2020). While this approach encouraged proactive information exchange, it largely remained reactive, focusing on targeted police interventions. Through memorandums of understanding and operational action plans with Latin American countries, information sharing was strengthened (Colman, 2018; InSight Crime, 2020). Despite these efforts, understaffing at the OCRC continue to impede corruption investigations (GRECO, 2020; Openbaar Ministerie, 2021; Federale Politie, 2024b). Moreover, sharing information between public and private actors is not always desirable or feasible without breaching confidentiality. A regulatory framework is needed to enable multidisciplinary cooperation. Respondents voiced criticism by questioning whether policymakers had overlooked this when announcing the *Stroomplan* and its measures.

There is a strong desire for immediate statements, but given the scale of the problem, patience is crucial.

Port company

The measures, including scanning equipment, automatic number plate recognition cameras, smart seals, fines for avoiding scans and awareness campaigns for drug extractors are primarily repressive, targeting the supply side rather than addressing the root causes of drug trafficking (Colman, 2018). Although necessary, integrity measures for the involved partners were perceived to slow logistics, and alongside high workloads and societal and political pressure, contributed to the ending of the development of an anti-corruption policy in 2019 (Atillah, 2020; InSight Crime, 2020). The evaluation of the *Stroomplan* called for a systematic, well-monitored approach to organised drug crime, one that ensures a chain-oriented strategy with both policy and operational capacity, while promoting information sharing (Colman, 2018; InSight Crime, 2020). While the *Stroomplan* takes several steps in the right direction with political support and establishing a multidisciplinary collaboration, policymakers should reconsider the focus on visible, reactive measures targeting the drug market, as they may undermine long-term impact.

⁽⁸⁹⁾ Given the dark number, these quantities likely represent only a portion of the overall drug supply (Staring et al., 2021).

Cocaine seizures in Belgian ports continued to increase, reaching a record of 121 tonnes in 2023 (Verodova et al., 2023; Federale Politie, 2024a). The COVID-19 pandemic did not disrupt this trade; instead, seizures increased as maritime shipping remained unaffected, allowing OCGs to continue trafficking (Depuydt et al., 2020). Furthermore, OCGs use visible violence, such as explosions and arson, or invisible violence, including threats, torture and kidnappings targeting law enforcement, journalists and bystanders (Verodova et al., 2023; Paoli et al., 2025). This violence ensures that corrupt actors remain compliant, but it also contributes to growing public unrest (Verodova et al., 2023; Zürcher et al., 2024; Europol, 2025; Paoli et al., 2025). The violence peaked with the tragic death of an 11-year-old girl in 2023, leading to, among other measures, stricter screening of dockworkers. In Belgium, port work is regulated and restricted to recognised dockworkers⁽⁹⁰⁾, who, according to respondents, are currently only required to present a certificate of good conduct. In some cases, family ties and friendships have formed the basis for access to the port. However, economic growth has increased reliance on temporary labour, which raises security concerns (Eski et al., 2020; Staring et al., 2021; Staring et al., 2023). Unlike dockworkers, occasional workers are not covered by the law and therefore are not subject to the same level of monitoring, making them vulnerable to criminal infiltration (Depuydt et al., 2020; Eski et al., 2020; Zürcher et al., 2024). Given that Sky ECC confirms nearly all port positions are vulnerable to such infiltration (see above), the Maritime Security Act now requires security clearance or advice for both public and private employees in high-risk port positions to access confidential information (Daems, 2021; Kir, 2023; Team Justitie, 2024; De Wever, 2025). These security verifications are conducted by the Federal Police, the State Security Service and the General Intelligence and Security Service (Federale Politie, 2024a). Although periodic screening enjoys political support, respondents argue that it once again lacks the long-term vision and flexibility needed to address threats across all 162 000 direct and indirect port positions. Moreover, increased scrutiny may heighten pressure on screened individuals, making them more susceptible to corruption or displace OCGs to less regulated areas. To mitigate this, information on screened individuals and database access must be shared with EU Member States (De Wever, 2025). Meanwhile, the Federal Police face ongoing resource shortages that hinder their core responsibilities, while structural vulnerabilities, such as reliance on temporary labour, negative media portrayals of port work and difficult working conditions that hinder recruitment, remain unaddressed.

Reliance on occasional workers is a risk: they may be a financial stopgap, but they know their way around the port very well.

Labour union

Respondents emphasised that technological measures could enhance compliance and integrity systems, improve coordination and increase transparency. By preventing unauthorised access to port areas and limiting leaks of sensitive information about port operations, these measures contribute to a more secure and efficient port environment. To address PIN code fraud⁽⁹¹⁾, Antwerp, Rotterdam and Hamburg/Bremerhaven container terminals implemented Certified Pick up (CPu), a blockchain-based platform integrating identity verification, authorisation and customs approval to strengthen access control (Port of Antwerp-Bruges, 2024; Europol, 2023b). Previously, PIN codes were not tied to specific individuals and were often shared with OCGs (Europol, 2023b). With CPu, access to

⁽⁹⁰⁾ Arrête royal du 5 juillet 2004 relatif à la reconnaissance des ouvriers portuaires dans les zones portuaires tombant dans le champ d'application de la loi du 8 juin 1972 organisant le travail portuaire, Moniteur Belge, 4 août 2004.

⁽⁹¹⁾ PIN codes are used by shippers and freight forwarders to release the container for onward transport by transport operators at the port of arrival (Europol, 2023b).

confidential information is now more restricted (Port of Antwerp-Bruges, 2024). However, this might shift corruption vulnerabilities to other professions with access to digital systems, such as transport operators, IT companies or customs authorities, who could face increased pressure to manipulate container checks or expedite approvals (European Commission, 2024a; Staring et al., 2023; Zürcher et al., 2024; Europol, 2025). CPu should be implemented nationwide and extended beyond container traffic to prevent displacement effects. Additionally, ongoing investment in digital infrastructure is needed to prevent outdated systems from being exploited by OCGs. Without adequate cybersecurity, these systems remain vulnerable to misuse. Furthermore, digital systems should be part of a broader anti-corruption strategy and supported by an organisational change for lasting impact.

OCGs find new ways to exploit digital systems because they can still corrupt people. While technology plays a crucial role, human psychology remains the key factor in prevention.

Law enforcement official

While technological security measures evolve in the port, they alone cannot prevent corruption without integrity policies that promote reporting and awareness (Easton, 2018; Eski et al., 2020). Eurobarometer data shows that 1 047 Belgian citizens are less willing to report corruption due to challenges in providing evidence (55 %), not knowing where to report (36 %), fear that reporting is futile (31 %), reluctance to betray others (28 %) and a lack of protection for whistleblowers (25 %) (European Commission, 2024b; Zürcher et al., 2024). By the end of December 2022 ⁽⁹²⁾, anonymous external reporting platforms for government bodies and law enforcement agencies were introduced under the 2019 Whistleblower Protection Directive ⁽⁹³⁾, offering legal safeguards against retaliation. PortWatch was launched to extend these protections to the maritime sector, streamlining existing reporting channels in Belgian ports and strengthening law enforcement investigations into corruption (Port of Antwerp-Bruges, 2024; Team Justitie, 2024). Meanwhile, on an international level, the Maritime Anti-Corruption Network (MACN) facilitates anonymous reporting through the Global Port Integrity Platform. The platform provides port integrity risk scorecards to identify corruption risks and support collective action (MACN, 2023). Future evaluations by the Federal Police are needed to assess whether PortWatch improves information flow and supports a systematic evidence-based anti-corruption approach.

These efforts must be regularly updated and monitored to remain relevant, as the lack of reporting creates a knowledge gap.

Law enforcement official

Meanwhile public-private campaigns like 'our port drug-free' empower port employees to recognise threats, resist coercion and report suspicious activities, thereby strengthening their resilience against criminal infiltration (Cepa and Alfaport Voka, 2024; Port of Antwerp-Bruges, 2024). Respondents emphasised that expanding these efforts to logistics students, management and operational staff promotes a culture of integrity within the broader port community. However, Transparency International warns that highlighting the prevalence or immorality of corruption can backfire, normalising it as an inevitable part of the system, instead of changing behaviour (Ishikawa, 2024; Europol, 2025). A victim-centred approach that focuses on positive role models and uses engaging, context-specific

⁽⁹²⁾ Loi du 8 décembre 2022 relative aux canaux de signalement et à la protection des auteurs de signalement d'atteintes à l'intégrité dans les organismes du secteur public fédéral et au sein de la police intégrée, Moniteur Belge, 8 décembre 2022.

⁽⁹³⁾ Directive (EU) 2019/1937 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 23 October 2019 on the protection of persons who report breaches of Union law (OJ L 305, 26.11.2019, p. 17, ELI: <http://data.europa.eu/eli/dir/2019/1937/oj>).

formats would be more beneficial (European Commission, 2024a; Ishikawa, 2024; European Commission: Directorate-General for Migration and Home Affairs et al., 2024).

Nevertheless, motivation for acting with integrity is often lacking, as institutional transparency is perceived as a significant hurdle that slows logistical processes (Atillah, 2020; Eski et al., 2020; Daems, 2021; Staring et al., 2021; Staring et al., 2023). While respondents emphasised measures such as dilemma training or codes of conduct, they often remain isolated, with limited monitoring and enforcement, leading to fragmented and outdated initiatives. Integrity efforts tend to be driven more by societal or political pressure, or concerns about staff well-being and organisational reputation, rather than by strategic priorities. As a result, excessive focus on integrity can generate fatigue and foster an 'ethics industry', while pursuing the total elimination of corruption may be overambitious and undermine efficiency. To be effective, anti-corruption strategies must therefore be evidence-based, regularly updated and structurally funded to enable cross-border implementation and long-term impact (Anechiarico and Jacobs, 1996).

4. When every actor moves alone

Judiciary

Follow the money, and you will find corruption? Criminals do not keep records of their corrupt activities.

Public prosecutor

The judiciary has been strengthened with criminologists, legal experts, liaison magistrates and a port prosecutor to implement a unified port security policy (Gezelle, 2024). Since October 2021, an amendment to Article 4 of the Act of 24 February 1921 ⁽⁹⁴⁾ allows Belgian judges to impose port bans of up to 20 years on individuals or entities guilty of drug-related offences or maritime security violations (Team Justitie, 2024). These bans restrict access to and employment within the maritime sector, aiming to address criminal infiltration (Team Justitie, 2024). However, their enforcement remains inconsistent across three judicial districts (see above) and raises concerns about stigmatisation and hindering rehabilitation (De Rechter, 2020). Looking ahead, the new government plans to establish a specialised prosecution service for financial crime and corruption, enabling a 'follow-the-money' approach against OCGs (European Commission, 2025; De Wever, 2025).

Law enforcement

While corruption presents unique challenges in investigations (Federale Politie, 2022), there is growing public and political support for a 'follow-the-money' approach to dismantle OCGs (Cel voor Financiële Informatieverwerking, 2023; Gezelle, 2024). In response, the Federal Police will collaborate with the new financial crime division within the federal prosecutor's office, a multidisciplinary financial and tax investigation unit under the Ministers of Finance and Justice, the National Drugs Agency and the Financial Intelligence Processing Unit to address the financial flows of OCGs (De Wever, 2025). Although the Federal Police employed 13 979 employees as of December 2024, with 13.2 % of their resources dedicated to corruption, they still lack the resources and expertise in financial and economic investigations (Federale Politie, 2024a). Allegations of information leaks in corruption investigations and undue

⁽⁹⁴⁾ Act of 27 March 2023 amending the Act of 24 February 1921 concerning the trade in toxic substances, hypnotics and narcotics, psychotropic substances, disinfectants and antiseptics, and substances that may be used for the illegal manufacture of narcotics and psychotropic substances, Moniteur Belge, 3 April 2023.

political influence concerning the work of the OCRC have raised concerns among civil society, potentially undermining public trust in law enforcement (European Commission, 2025). In response, the new government announced screening and integrity checks throughout police officers' careers, during recruitment, selection and training (De Wever, 2025).

In 2023, the National Drugs Agency, responsible for the coordination of the fight against drug-related crime ⁽⁹⁵⁾, established a fund to reinvest confiscated criminal proceeds into law enforcement and healthcare (Kir, 2023; Cel voor Financiële Informatieverwerking, 2023; Gezelle, 2024). At the European level, the revision of the Asset Recovery Directive emphasises asset seizure as a cornerstone to addressing organised crime ⁽⁹⁶⁾. Yet in practice, only 2.2 % of criminal assets are frozen and 1.1 % are confiscated (Transparency International, 2024). To support the Federal Maritime Police, the government established a Port Security Corps, adding 70 security officers to increase their first-line assessments (Kir, 2023; Federale Politie, 2024a). By mid 2024, only 49 officers were operational (Verlinden, 2024). Additionally, a new investigative service within the Federal Maritime Police was established to deter criminal activities in the port (Federale Politie, 2024a; Verlinden, 2024). However, deterrence alone does not discourage criminal behaviour (De Rechter, 2020). Recognising the undermining effects ⁽⁹⁷⁾ of organised drug crime, both national and European authorities invested in an administrative approach aimed at disrupting the infiltration of OCGs into maritime logistics (Paoli et al., 2025). To better conceal their illicit goods, they exploit legal economic structures, increasing the risk of reputational damage to the legal sector (Staring et al., 2023; Verodova et al., 2023; Paoli et al., 2025). Therefore, the Law on Municipal Administrative Enforcement, introduced on 7 February 2024 ⁽⁹⁸⁾, empowers local authorities to revoke or deny business licenses for companies linked to financial crimes, money laundering or the facilitation of criminal influence (Wittevrongel and De Jaeger, 2024). These decisions rely on advice from the Directorate for Integrity Assessment of Public Authorities, under the Ministry of Interior, which can introduce delays and administrative bottlenecks. Moreover, such measures must be carefully balanced, as OCGs adapt by displacing their activities to less regulated sectors (Staring et al., 2023; Wittevrongel and De Jaeger, 2024).

Customs

OCGs or corrupt employees can bypass, manipulate or falsify risk analyses, and tamper with or remove container contents (Colman, 2018). In response, the Belgian government has strengthened customs capabilities by investing in mobile scanners to screen 100 % of high-risk containers and additional personnel, allowing a more proactive, intelligence-driven approach (Kir, 2023; Team Justitie, 2024; Port of Antwerp-Bruges, 2024; De Wever, 2025). However, enforcement remains limited. First, monitoring 271 million tonnes of maritime traffic is unfeasible, with only 1.5 % of all incoming cargo being scanned (Verodova et al., 2023; Port of Antwerp-Bruges, 2024). Second, customs operations are divided between two departments: operations, responsible for goods declarations in ports, and investigations, which focuses on fraud and smuggling (Federale Overheidsdienst Financiën, 2022). Although both conduct risk analyses on the flow of goods, respondents emphasise that coordination between them is unclear, leading to fragmented information-sharing with other port stakeholders.

⁽⁹⁵⁾ Loi du 7 avril 2023 relative à la création, aux missions et à la composition d'un commissariat national drogue, Moniteur Belge, 7 avril 2023.

⁽⁹⁶⁾ Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council on asset recovery and confiscation, 25 May 2022.

⁽⁹⁷⁾ Despite lacking a universally agreed definition, 'undermining' is frequently associated with the societal harms of organised drug crime (Staring et al., 2023; Paoli et al., 2025).

⁽⁹⁸⁾ Loi du 7 février 2024 relative à l'approche administrative communale, à la mise en place d'une enquête d'intégrité communale et portant création d'une Direction chargée de l'Évaluation de l'Intégrité pour les Pouvoirs publics, Moniteur Belge, 7 février 2024.

It is not always clear which department within customs should be notified.

Port company

In response, efforts are underway to revise and clarify the customs criminal law (Cepa and Alfaport Voka, 2024). The European Commission proposes replacing existing IT systems with a centralised data hub to harmonise risk analyses and criteria across the EU (European Parliament et al., 2024b). Furthermore, a European customs authority will coordinate national efforts and support Member States in identifying high-risk shipments (European Parliament et al., 2024b). At the national level, the digital customs platforms of Antwerp and Zeebrugge ports will be integrated to improve information exchange and streamline logistics (Jacobus, 2025).

Port companies

Port companies are willing to cooperate, provided it is economically feasible.

Port company

It was not until 2023 that Belgium and the Netherlands agreed with five port companies to address organised crime through measures such as high-risk container seals, smart cameras, drones, screening policies and cross-border information exchange (Kir, 2023; Rijksoverheid, 2023; De Wever, 2025). In the port of Zeebrugge, a central security control room coordinates surveillance with port authorities and the local police (Port of Antwerp-Bruges, 2024). While these cameras are not inherently 'smart', they are connected to automatic number plate recognition databases, which improves the detection of suspicious activities (Fiers, 2023). However, these measures remain reactive, identifying activities only after they occur. The federal government has emphasised that responsibility for implementation lies with port companies (De Wever, 2025). However, the main challenge is balancing security with economic competitiveness, as stricter measures in one port may displace OCGs to other areas.

International partners

As global trade and organised crime became transnational, addressing corruption in seaports emerged as a priority for the EU, its Member States and international partners (Europol, 2025). Organisations such as the OECD, the European Union Agency for Law Enforcement Cooperation (Europol), the Group of States against Corruption (GRECO), the European Multidisciplinary Platform Against Criminal Threats (Empact), the World Customs Organization or the MACN highlight the need for knowledge sharing and constant vigilance to develop an integrated approach to port security, to identify corruption trends and enhance both security and trade efficiency (European Commission, 2023). However, caution is warranted: in 2024, only 40 tonnes of cocaine were intercepted. While this decline may reflect the success of improved enforcement and collaborations, it could also indicate that OCGs are adapting. By shifting their activities to inland waterways, bulk cargo, airports or using modi operandi such as the drop-off and rip-off method, they continue to evade detection (Staring et al., 2023; Verodova et al., 2023; Decré, 2025; Paoli et al., 2025). These methods usually depend on corruption to succeed (Verodova et al., 2023).

Our projects and support team focuses solely on gathering and exchanging information at national and international levels. Centralising this data allows us to identify patterns and enhance anti-corruption efforts in the port.

Law enforcement official

The federal government emphasised strengthening liaison officers in non-EU countries to enhance the sharing of preventive measures and security standards (De Wever, 2025). While law enforcement collaborates with (inter) national port authorities, common efforts should be made across the entire EU, and globally, to mitigate a displacement effect by the development of legal frameworks and policy guidelines. Belgium could benefit from a shared command entity to streamline and exchange anti-corruption efforts at the local, national and international levels (European Commission, 2024a). Although several initiatives, such as *Stroomplan* 2.0 ⁽⁹⁹⁾, the European ports alliance ⁽¹⁰⁰⁾, the Security Think Tank ⁽¹⁰¹⁾, the Security Steering Committee ⁽¹⁰²⁾, the local maritime security committees ⁽¹⁰³⁾, the EU network against corruption ⁽¹⁰⁴⁾, the Europol Platform for Experts ⁽¹⁰⁵⁾ or the Poseidon project, have been launched to improve information sharing, these efforts remain fragmented due to inconsistent participation from the involved actors. A systematic evaluation could ensure that new network initiatives are monitored and adjusted as needed.

5. Closing the gaps: concluding discussion

With the increasing size and throughput of the Port of Antwerp-Bruges, physical and technological security measures have been strengthened to address organised drug crime. To maintain access and control over logistics chains, OCGs increasingly rely on corruption. Although Belgian and European frameworks strongly focus on organised drug crime, they risk overlooking the specific dynamics and impact of corruption. Corruption is not merely an enabler of organised crime, but a criminal phenomenon embedded within it. Addressing this requires more than traditional law enforcement tools. A sustainable anti-corruption strategy should therefore ensure clear roles, political support, evidence-based decision-making, a long-term focus and the flexibility to respond to emerging threats. However, the current developments remain too focused on visible deterrence, such as screenings, port bans or the deployment of a port security corps, creating an overly securitised port environment. Likewise, technological solutions such as CPU and a central security control room offer potential but are prone to manipulation if not embedded in a broader framework of cybersecurity, integrity policies, staff training and organisational change. Otherwise, they risk being symbolic, shifting rather than addressing corruption vulnerabilities. Yet, the real challenge lies not only in recognising the need for change, but in ensuring that these efforts are structurally implemented, monitored and enforced. Belgium's advocacy for expanding the ISPS Code could serve as a catalyst for sharing evidence-based security measures across all ports, ensuring their regular evaluation, structural funding and preventing the shifting of illicit activities. While private port actors bear responsibility for implementing security measures and balancing them with

⁽⁹⁹⁾ The evaluation of the *Stroomplan* resulted in *Stroomplan* 2.0, emphasising (international) cooperation and increased resources for public services (Openbaar Ministerie, 2022).

⁽¹⁰⁰⁾ The European ports alliance is an EU initiative to enhance port security against drug trafficking and organised crime. It fosters a public-private partnership among EU agencies and Member States to safeguard logistics, information and staff in seaports.

⁽¹⁰¹⁾ The Security Think Tank, established in 2005 by the Port of Antwerp-Bruges, fosters collaboration between public and private actors to build a resilient network for port security (communication with Antwerp-Bruges Port Authority).

⁽¹⁰²⁾ The Security Steering Committee of the ports of Antwerp, Hamburg and Rotterdam exchanges strategic information to enhance port security. This collaboration focuses on the implementation of the ISPS Code and container security (Europol, 2023b).

⁽¹⁰³⁾ The local maritime security committees are supported by the National Maritime Security Authority and oversee collaboration among customs, law enforcement and defence agencies, and intelligence services, port authorities and external partners (Team Justitie, 2024).

⁽¹⁰⁴⁾ The EU Network against Corruption, established in 2023, serves as a platform for EU Member States, national authorities, civil society, international organisations and EU agencies to collaborate, share best practices, identify trends and improve coherence in anti-corruption efforts (European Commission, 2024a).

⁽¹⁰⁵⁾ The Europol Platform for Experts is a collaborative web platform for specialists in a variety of law enforcement areas (Europol, 2023a).

economic competitiveness, their engagement requires meaningful involvement, transparency and access to information. A more positive public perception of the port depends on their inclusion and support. Moving forward, multidisciplinary collaboration should make information sharing the norm, not merely by joining networks, but through active contribution and organisational readiness to act on shared insights. This depends not only on the ability but also the willingness of each actor to engage in meaningful change. The National Drugs Agency could provide the necessary operational and strategic coordination to mobilise both public and private stakeholders and streamline responsibilities.

Finally, as Europe moves towards a unified anti-corruption framework, Belgium must align its Criminal Code and port security policies with international standards while retaining flexibility to adapt to evolving criminal tactics. This requires critical reflection on the roles and responsibilities of all actors involved. A streamlined division of tasks and improved coordination are needed to avoid fragmentation and ensure recourses are used strategically rather than claimed reactively. Encouragingly, drug seizures in the port have recently declined. This may be seen both as a sign of progress and a reminder of the persistent vigilance required. However, without reliable, evidence-based data, and under public pressure for swift action, it remains difficult to assess whether existing measures lead to progress or shift the problem elsewhere, leaving both public and private actors uncertain about their effectiveness and responsibilities.

Overall, the Port of Antwerp-Bruges has made progress in implementing anti-corruption measures, yet gaps remain. Since 2019, growing political commitment and public scrutiny have encouraged multidisciplinary collaboration. However, unclear responsibilities among many partners continue to hinder the implementation of anti-corruption policies, resulting in *ad hoc* initiatives. Short-term, highly visible deterrent actions often take precedence over a long-term approach. This focus on visible outcomes enhances political legitimacy but does not necessarily strengthen resilience against corruption. Pursuing the total elimination of corruption is likely overambitious and may undermine organisational efficiency. These challenges highlight the need to prioritise anti-corruption efforts, clarify responsibilities and adopt a flexible, long-term strategy to prevent fragmented initiatives and integrity fatigue.

References

Anechiarico, F. and Jacobs, J. B. (1996), *The Pursuit of Absolute Integrity – How corruption control makes government ineffective*, University of Chicago Press, Chicago, <https://press.uchicago.edu/ucp/books/book/chicago/P/bo3633806.html>.

Atillah, S. (2020), 'Anti-corruptiebeleid binnen Antwerp's anti-drugsteam "on hold" gezet', Apache, 2 June, <https://apache.be/2020/06/02/anti-corruptiebeleid-kali-team-on-hold>.

Cel voor Financiële Informatieverwerking (2023), *Activiteitenverslag 2023*, Brussels, https://www.ctif-cfi.be/images/documents/Dutch/Jaarverslagen/JV2023_NL.pdf.

Cepa and Alfaport Voka (2024), 'Zo maakten Alfaport Voka and Cepa voor u het verschil – Verslag oktober 2023–september 2024', https://alfaportvoka.be/wp-content/uploads/2024/10/Jaarverslag2024_AlfaportVokaCepa-DEFLOWRES.pdf.

Colman, C. (2018), 'Naar een geïntegreerde aanpak van de invoer en doorvoer van cocaïne via de haven van Antwerpen', *Panopticon*, Vol. 39, Issue 2, pp. 130–140, <http://hdl.handle.net/1854/LU-8564445>.

Cools, M., Reniers, G., Easton, M., van den Herrewegen, E. and De Boeck, A. (2013), *Integrale Veiligheid in de Haven van Antwerpen*, Maklu, Antwerp, <http://hdl.handle.net/1854/LU-3222849>.

Daems, R. (2021), 'Schriftelijke vraag nr. 7-1240 – Minister van Binnenlandse Zaken, Institutionele Hervormingen en Democratische Vernieuwing', 12 May, <https://www.senate.be/www/?MIval=Vragen/SchriftelijkeVraagandLEG=7andNR=1240andLANG=nl>.

Decré, H. (2025), "Historische daling" van cocaïnevangsten in de haven van Antwerpen in 2024: Alleen maar reden tot juichen of is voorzichtigheid geboden?', *VrtNws*, 9 January, <https://www.vrt.be/vrtnws/nl/2025/01/09/jaarcijfers-drugs-2024-haven-antwerpen/>.

De Middeleer, F. and De Ruyver, B. (2017), 'De verschuiving van illegale drugsmarkten van Nederland naar België: perceptie of realiteit?', *Justitiële Verkenningen*, Vol. 43, Issue 2, pp. 103–119, <http://hdl.handle.net/1854/LU-8520400>.

Depuydt, P., Bové, L. and Segers, T. (2020), 'In de greep van de cocaïnemaffia', *De Tijd*, https://www.tijd.be/dossiers/de-cokelijnen/in-de-greep-van-de-cocainemaffia/10269817.html?_sp_ses=b1b4ff18-ea2d-4256-86d7-5d9dc8e176ee.

De Rechter, B. (2020), 'De relatie tussen afschrikking en criminaliteit – Een verkennende literatuurstudie', Universiteit Gent, https://eu-st01.ext.exlibrisgroup.com/32RUG_INST/storage/alma/DB/02/58/57/B3/09/89/0B/67/21/AC/12/3D/EC/F3/F2/RUG01-002835977_2020_0001_AC.pdf?Expires=1775819140&Signature=aXaFyz33bYbkH-DymR4fopfcYpiY0XIiKD~RAMVHk26pCquvzR3mbry9xIX8oUAW4TrYgMiiPwEbNJYMRsCrcKD5BrPsfvcGLKM-FV8MTapBzbY1h897ZjLnRI5Wu2dgE25z6dkpgip5RFShdtCXg7Kf85bVYUFXdL7Ib4D-vXzcEp0KQORMN2e-dn8Ln-lKpu7i9yz0493oacs-1yDIqsSY-y2Nf-hAIMuHG-1s8ZjQKCeI8b-OY3PnySJFtmFZzFUPLhV0tSjLo9qIbdVpxS3mfvAi-Kq0rL0Umev1S7dJ5GLQeJkitMW7ComlwnS1F6jV10hXZ3IS2X62rVt98NCQw_&Key-Pair-Id=APKAJ72OZCZ36VG-VASIA.

De Wever, B. (2025), 'Federaal regeerakkoord 2025–2029', https://www.belgium.be/sites/default/files/resources/publication/files/Regeerakkoord-Bart_De_Wever_nl.pdf.

Easton, M. (2018), 'Reflecties over nodaal en netwerkend politiewerk: De aanpak van cocaïnestromen in de haven van Antwerpen', *Cahiers Politiestudies*, Vol. 2, Issue 47, pp. 91–110, <http://hdl.handle.net/1854/LU-8565708>.

Eski, Y., Boelens, M. and Boutellier, H. (2020), 'Gezamenlijke richting tegen maritieme ondermijning: Strategische aanbevelingen voor de aanpak van ondermijnende (drugs)criminaliteit in Nederlandse havens', Vrije Universiteit Amsterdam, <https://research.vu.nl/en/publications/gezamenlijke-richting-tegen-maritieme-ondermijning-strategische-a/>.

European Commission (2014), Annex 1 – Belgium to the EU anti-corruption report, COM(2014) 38 final of 3 February, https://www.parlament.gv.at/dokument/XXV/EU/10940/imfname_10436400.pdf.

European Commission (2023), Joint communication from the European Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, and the European Economic and Social Committee on the fight against corruption, JOIN(2023) 12 final of 3 May 2023, <https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=celex:52023JC0012>.

European Commission (2024a), Commission staff working document – 2024 rule of law report – Country chapter on the rule of law situation in Belgium – Accompanying the document ‘Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions – 2024 rule of law report – The rule of law situation in the European Union’, SWD(2024) 801 final of 24 July 2024, https://commission.europa.eu/document/download/ac09a9ad-63c4-4c65-bf36-d032b605a015_en?filename=7_1_58050_coun_chap_belgium_en.pdf.

European Commission (2024b), ‘Special Eurobarometer 548 – Citizens’ attitudes towards corruption in the EU in 2024’, <https://europa.eu/eurobarometer/surveys/detail/3217>.

European Commission (2025), Commission staff working document – 2025 rule of law report – Country chapter on the rule of law situation in Belgium – Accompanying the document ‘Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions – 2025 rule of law report – The rule of law situation in the European Union’, SWD(2025) 901 final of 8 July 2025, https://commission.europa.eu/document/download/5fe5bb71-2898-4079-ad5a-19a3ff595a62_en?filename=5_1_63936_coun_chap_belgium_en.pdf.

European Council (2024), ‘Combating corruption: Council adopts position on EU law’, 14 June, <https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2024/06/14/combating-corruption-council-adopts-position-on-eu-law/>.

European Parliament: European Parliamentary Research Service and Bąkowski, P. (2024a), ‘Directive on combating corruption’, PE 762.406, [https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/BRIE/2024/762406/EPRS_BRI\(2024\)762406_EN.pdf](https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/BRIE/2024/762406/EPRS_BRI(2024)762406_EN.pdf).

European Parliament: European Parliamentary Research Service and Baert, P. (2024b), ‘Establishing an EU customs data hub and a customs authority’, PE 753.931, [https://www.europarl.europa.eu/thinktank/en/document/EPRS_BRI\(2023\)753931](https://www.europarl.europa.eu/thinktank/en/document/EPRS_BRI(2023)753931).

Europol (2023a), ‘Europol Platform for Experts (EPE)’, Europol website, <https://www.europol.europa.eu/operations-services-and-innovation/services-support/information-exchange/europol-platform-for-experts>.

Europol (2023b), *Criminal Networks in EU Ports – Risks and challenges for law enforcement*, [https://www.europol.europa.eu/cms/sites/default/files/documents/Europol_Joint-report_Criminal %20networks %20in %20EU %20ports_Public_version.pdf](https://www.europol.europa.eu/cms/sites/default/files/documents/Europol_Joint-report_Criminal_%20networks_%20in_%20EU_%20ports_Public_version.pdf).

Europol (2025), *European Union Serious and Organised Crime Threat Assessment – The changing DNA of serious and organised crime*, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg, <https://data.europa.eu/doi/10.2813/0758057>.

Federale Politie (2021), 'Enorme hoeveelheid ontcijferde berichten geeft unieke kijk in de werking van criminele organisaties', 10 March, <https://www.politie.be/5998/nl/nieuws/enorme-hoeveelheid-ontcijferde-berichten-geeft-unique-inkijk-in-de-werking-van-criminele>.

Federale Politie (2022), *Nationaal Veiligheidsplan 2022–2025 – Een veerkrachtige geïntegreerde politie, ten dienste van de samenleving*, <https://www.politie.be/5998/sites/5998/files/media/file/2022-04/NVP2022-2025.pdf>.

Federale Politie (2024a), 'Drugstrafiek via de haven: enkele jaarcijfers 2023', Federale Politie website, 17 January, <https://www.politie.be/5998/nl/nieuws/drugstrafiek-via-de-haven-enkele-jaarcijfers-2023>.

Federale Politie (2024b), 'Achter de schermen bij de Federale Gerechtelijke Politie in de strijd tegen corruptie', 9 December, <https://www.politie.be/5998/nl/nieuws/achter-de-schermen-bij-de-federale-gerechtelijke-politie-in-de-strijd-tegen-corruptie>.

Federale Overheidsdienst Financiën (2022), 'De algemene administratie van de douane en accijnzen', https://financien.belgium.be/sites/default/files/Customs/Over-de-AADA/Organisatie/Presentatie_%20corporate_%20NL_%20%28externe_%20versie_%202022_%29.pdf.

Fiers, D. (2023), 'Federale regering investeert fors in ANPR-camera's, maar is dat wel een goed idee?' "Drogreden dat cameraschil ons land veiliger zal maken", VrtNws, 10 October, <https://www.vrt.be/vrtnws/nl/2023/10/10/regering-de-croo-investeert-fors-in-anpr-camera-s-maar-experten/>.

Garyfallidou, F. (2024), *China's Overseas Port Investments: Unravelling the nexus between economic strategies and potential political influence in NATO nations*, Univerzita Karlova, <http://hdl.handle.net/20.500.11956/197721>.

Geens, K. and Jambon, J. (2019), *Kadernota Integrale Veiligheid – 2016–2019*, https://justitie.belgium.be/sites/default/files/downloads/2016-06-07_kadernota_integrale_veiligheid_nl_0.pdf.

Gezelle, H. (2024), 'Ministerraad keurt toewijzing van budgetten uit drugsfonds goed', Nieuws website, 3 May 2024, <https://nnieuws.be/artikel/ministerraad-keurt-toewijzing-van-budgetten-uit-drugsfonds-goed>.

GRECO (2020), 'Fifth evaluation round – Preventing corruption and promoting integrity in central governments (top executive functions) and law enforcement agencies – Evaluation report – Belgium', <https://rm.coe.int/fifth-evaluation-round-preventing-corruption-and-promoting-integrity-i/1680998a40>.

InSight Crime (2020), 'Samenvatting wetenschappelijke evaluatie stroomplan', https://insightcrime.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/Samenvatting_pers_onderzoek_UGent.docx.

Ishikawa, Y. (2024), 'Anti-corruption awareness raising – Effective messaging and best practices', Transparency International, <https://knowledgehub.transparency.org/helpdesk/anti-corruption-awareness-raising-effective-messaging-and-best-practices>.

Jacobus, R. (2025), 'Digitale platformen RX/SeaPort en NxtPort gaan samenwerken', Flows, 6 June, <https://www.flows.be/douane/2025/06/digitale-platformen-rx-seaport-en-nxtport-gaan-samenwerken/>.

Janssens, J. and De Vos, A. (2019), 'The European Union: Organised crime policies, politics and the EU', in: Allum, F. and Gilmour, S. (eds), *Handbook of Organised Crime and Politics*, Edward Elgar Publishing, Cheltenham, pp. 437–454, <https://doi.org/10.4337/9781786434579.00042>.

Jenkins, M. and Camacho, G. (2022), 'Core principles for the development of anti-corruption strategies – Practices from around the world', U4 Anti-Corruption Resource Centre: Chr. Michelsen Institute, Bergen, <https://cdn.sanity.io/files/1f1lcoov/production/4a18911be17c93e5fd7115a89377bb2de6669cd6.pdf>.

Kir, E. (2023), 'Plan om drugssmokkel in Antwerpen aan te pakken', De Kamer van Volksvertegenwoordigers, https://www.stradalex.com/nl/sl_src_publ_div_be_chambre/document/SVbkv_55-b108-1192-1755-2022202319216.

Maesschalck, J. (2012), 'Anti-corruptie initiatieven', *Evaluatie van het Nationaal Integriteitssysteem – België*, Transparency International, Brussels, pp. 47–48, <https://lirias.kuleuven.be/1908583?&lang=en>.

MACN (2023), *MACN Annual Report 2023 – From sanctions to sustainability: Evolving dynamics in global trade management*, https://macn.dk/wp-content/uploads/2024/05/MACN_Annual_Report_2023_SinglePages.pdf.

Nelen, H., Noack, J. and Spapens, A. C. M. (2021), *Druggerelateerde Criminaliteit in de Euregio Maas-Rijn: Fenomeen en aanpak*, Maastricht University, <https://cris.maastrichtuniversity.nl/en/publications/druggerelateerde-criminaliteit-in-de-euregio-maas-rijn-fenomeen-e/>.

OECD (2013), *Phase 3 report on implementing the OECD anti-bribery convention in Belgium*, OECD Publishing, Paris, <https://www.oecd.org/daf/anti-bribery/BelgiumPhase3ReportEN.pdf>.

Openbaar Ministerie (2015), *Jaarverslag 2015*, https://www.om-mp.be/sites/default/files/u1/nl_jaarverslag_2015_def.pdf.

Openbaar Ministerie (2021), *Jaarverslag 2021*, <https://www.om-mp.be/sites/default/files/Jaarverslag%202021.pdf>.

Openbaar Ministerie (2022), *Jaarverslag 2022*, <https://www.om-mp.be/sites/default/files/Jaarverslag%202022.pdf>.

Openbaar Ministerie (2023), *Jaarverslag 2023*, <https://www.om-mp.be/sites/default/files/Jaarverslag%202023.pdf>.

Paoli, L., Greenfield, V. A. and Gabriëls, L. (2025), 'Is cocaine trafficking in Belgium becoming more harmful?', *Cahiers Politiestudies*, Vol. 74, pp. 163–198, <https://lirias.kuleuven.be/4254519?&lang=en>.

European Commission: Directorate-General for Migration and Home Affairs, Persson, A., Worth, M. and Jeney, P. (2024), *High-Risk Areas of Corruption in the EU – A mapping and in-depth analysis*, Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg, <https://data.europa.eu/doi/10.2837/5907939>.

Port of Antwerp-Bruges (2024), *2024 Feiten and Cijfers*, https://media.portofantwerpbruges.com/m/2b2df2df48d5141e/original/BROCHURE_Cijferboekje_NL_2024.pdf.

Rijksoverheid (2023), 'Maritieme sector strijdt samen met België en Nederland tegen narcoterrorisme', 17 February, <https://www.rijksoverheid.nl/documenten/publicaties/2023/02/17/maritieme-sector-strijdt-samen-met-belgie-en-nederland-tegen-narcoterrorisme>.

Staring, R., Bisschop, L., Colman, C., Janssens, J. and Roks, R. (2021), 'De Scheldestad of Manhattan aan de Maas? Een vergelijkende analyse van de Antwerpse en Rotterdamse havens bij de in- en doorvoer van cocaïne', *Tijdschrift Voor Criminologie*, Vol. 63, Issue 2, pp. 146–166, <http://doi.org/10.5553/tvc/0165182x2021063002003>.

Staring, R., Bisschop, L., Roks, R., Brein, E. and van de Bunt, H. (2023), 'Drug crime and the Port of Rotterdam: About the phenomenon and its approach', in: Nelen, H. and Siegel D. (eds), *Organized Crime in the 21st Century: Motivations, opportunities, and constraints*, Springer International Publishing, Cham, pp. 43–61, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-21576-6_4.

Struys, B. (2024), 'Hoe de ondermijnende criminaliteit onze economie infiltreert via de kleine handelaar: "Het cliché bij uitstek is de kapperszaak"', *DeMorgen*, 1 October, <https://www.demorgen.be/nieuws/van-de-kapper-tot-de-visboer-overal-probeert-de-drugsmafia-geld-wit-te-wassen-de-meest-perverse-hr-dienst~b5dec36b/>.

Team Justitie (2024), 'Nieuwe maatregelen voor een betere beveiliging van onze havens', <https://mobilit.belgium.be/nl/news/nieuwe-maatregelen-voor-veiligere-havens>.

Torbrand, C. M. (2022), 'Tackling corruption in the maritime industry', *Global Maritime Forum*, 19 September, <https://globalmaritimeforum.org/insight/tackling-corruption-in-the-maritime-industry/>.

Transparency International (2024), 'Guide to strengthening the EU's asset recovery framework', https://www.google.com/url?sa=t&source=web&rdct=j&andopi=89978449&andurl=https://transparency.eu/wp-content/uploads/2024/03/Asset_recovery_briefing_2022.pdf&ved=2ahUKEwjm6YmukPGNAxURZqQEHRBQDLoQFnoECD-MQAQandusg=AOvVaw02JpemkwmLb03XL8kHBeki.

Verlinden, A. (2024), ‘1 jaar na start Havenbeveiligingskorps in Antwerpse haven: Meer controles, minder drugsuithalers’, Federale Politie, 8 May, <https://www.politie.be/5998/nl/nieuws/1-jaar-na-start-havenbeveiligingskorps-in-antwerpse-haven-meer-controles-minder#:~:text=U%20bent%20hier%3A-,1%20jaar%20na%20start%20Havenbeveiligingskorps,haven%3A%20meer%20controles%2C%20minder%20drugsuithalers&text=Begin%20mei%20is%20het%20precies,strijd%20tegen%20de%20georganiseerde%20drugscriminaliteit>.

Verodova, A., Apriani, D., Annindya, J., Aulia, S. and Satria, R. (2023), ‘The Mexico-Belgium drug trafficking on the rise of criminal: Belgium as the new drug capital of Europe’, *Mandala: Jurnal Ilmu Hubungan Internasional*, Vol. 6, No 2, pp. 43–66, <https://ejournal.upnvj.ac.id/JM/article/view/8132/2964>.

Wittevrongel, F. and De Jaeger, T. (2024), ‘Het spanningsveld tussen het vrij ondernemerschap en het criminele ondernemerschap in België: Een eerste blik op enkele opportuniteiten voor, en recente initiatieven tegen, malafide ondernemers’, *Panopticon*, Vol. 45, Issue 4, pp. 305–350, <https://backoffice.biblio.ugent.be/download/01J0T7XFNHDM53PAFWE684VN4P/01J0T7XNQDJ4HSXCF0AE0KCJHX>.

Zürcher, E., Pardal, M., Leussink, I. and Hoorens, S. (2024), *Drugsgelateerde corruptie op Schiphol en in de Rotterdamse haven – Een analyse van corruptiedreigingen, impact en beleidsinstrumenten op basis van de methodologie voor national risk assessment*, RAND Europe, https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RRA2870-1.html.

Annex 14.1. List of interviewees

Interviewees (organisations)	Customs (1) Judicial authorities (7) Law enforcement (2) Government agencies (2) Labour unions (2) Port authorities (4) Port companies (5)
------------------------------	--